
IN THIS ISSUE

MAY 2016
Volume 30, Issue 2

Newsletter of the American Parkinson Disease Association 
Greater St. Louis Chapter

Serving Missouri and Southern Illinois

APDA Greater 
St. Louis Chapter
1415 Elbridge Payne Road, Suite 150
Chesterfield, Missouri 63017
636.778.3377  |  www.stlapda.org

Telling Others You Have  
Parkinson Disease	 1-2
The Right Type and Amount of 
Exercise for Parkinson Disease	 3
Needed: New  
Parkinson’s Vocabulary 	 4
Affording Your Medication  
May Be Easier Than You Think!	 5
Optimism Events	 5
On Your Mark – Get Set – GO!	 6-7
Clinical Trials – Recruiting 
Participants!	 8
Is Your Sniffer Up To Snuff?	 9
Tributes and Donations	 10-11
When Is It Time to Start  
Parkinson Medication?	 12
Brain Storms – Fall Event	 12
Support Group Calendars	 13-14
Exercise Class Calendar	 15
Save the Dates 2016	 16

American Parkinson Disease Association

continued on page 2

PARKINSON’S

Telling Others You Have Parkinson Disease
By Terri Hosto, MSW, LCSW

If you have recently been diagnosed with Parkinson disease (PD), your diagnosis will affect 
not only you but also your family members, friends and others who are close to you, such as 
coworkers.  Telling others about your illness may seem uncomfortable at first.  You may worry 
about how they will react to the news.  Will it upset family members or cause them undue 
worry?  Will friends treat you differently even if unintentionally?  Will coworkers continue 
to value your input?  Will people drift out of your life because they feel uncomfortable being 
around you?

When the time seems right for you to 
reveal your PD diagnosis to others, 
you will need to think about what 

information you want to share and with 
whom.  What do others need to know 
about PD and the particular symptoms you 
have?  How many personal details should 
you share?  While you may feel hesitant and 
awkward talking about your situation, being 
up front and open about it may save you a 
lot of excuses and explanations for difficulties 
you may be experiencing.

There is no one right way to tell others about 
your diagnosis; just be yourself and be honest.  

Keep it simple.  For example, describe your 
symptoms and how the diagnosis was made.  
Talk about how it affects your everyday life.  
Use this opportunity to inform and educate 
your loved ones about PD—even as you, too, 
are learning about the disease.  Tell them it 
is a brain disease that causes trembling or 
shaking, stiffness, slowness in movement and 
thought, and trouble walking.  Explain that 
PD affects each person differently, there is 
no way to determine exactly how the disease 
will unfold, and that you are learning how to 
cope with it.  Discuss how your symptoms are 
being managed by medications and exercise, 
and talk about what they can do to help you.  

Our mission is to enhance the quality of 
life for people with Parkinson disease, 
their families, and caregivers in our 
communities throughout Missouri and 
southern Illinois, and to provide funding 
for ongoing Parkinson research.

Check out our Facebook page
at www.facebook.com/
APDAGreaterStLouisChapter

OUR MISSION



2 LiNK  MAY 2016	 VOLUME 30, ISSUE 2

APDA GREATER ST. LOUIS CHAPTER

Deborah Dalin Guyer, MA  
Executive Director 
dguyer@stlapda.org 

Sarah Schmerber, OTD 
Program Director 
sschmerber@stlapda.org 

Michelle Almengor, BA 
Program Coordinator/Administration 
malmengor@stlapda.org

APDA COMMUNITY RESOURCE CENTER

1415 Elbridge Payne  ■  Suite 150 
Chesterfield, MO 63017

Hours: 7:30 a.m.– 4:00 p.m. M–F
Phone: 636.778.3377

www.stlapda.org

BOARD OF DIRECTORS OFFICERS

David Dankmyer  ■  President
Matt Schumacher  ■  1st Vice President
David Butler  ■  2nd Vice President 
Rebecca B. Farris  ■  Secretary 
Brian Hantsbarger  ■  Treasurer

DIRECTORS

Dennis Barnes 
Kevin Fairlie
Rob Goren
Ted Hume
Joe Marchbein

DIRECTOR EMERITUS

Susan B. Levin

MEDICAL DIRECTOR

Joel S. Perlmutter, MD

NATIONAL AFFILIATION

APDA ■ 135 Parkinson Ave.
Staten Island, NY 10305
800.223.2732

EDITOR

Deborah D. Guyer

CONTRIBUTING EDITORS

Michelle Almengor
Betty Hayward
Sarah Schmerber

Disclaimer: The information and reference material 
contained herein concerning research being done in the 
field of Parkinson disease and answers to readers’ 
questions are solely for the information of the reader. It 
should not be used for treatment purposes, rather for 
discussion with the patient’s own physician.

Encourage them to ask questions.  Consider 
sharing informational materials with them or 
inviting them to attend educational programs 
and support groups provided by the APDA.  
The more they learn about the disease, the 
more comfortable they will feel being around 
you.

You may find that the 
benefits of telling others 
about your diagnosis 
o u t w e i g h 
many of your 
worries.  Some 
s y m p t o m s 
of PD are 
hard to keep 
secret.  Family 
members, close 
friends and 
even coworkers 
may have been 
wondering what’s 
going on.  Telling them 
about your illness allows you 
to give them true and accurate information 
while deterring false assumptions.  You no 
longer need to be discreet about medical 
appointments or make excuses for why you 
sometimes have trouble walking or keeping 
your balance.  Talking about it also allows you 
to openly discuss health care decisions and 
make plans for the future.  Updating your will, 
making advance directives, appointing powers 
of attorney and reviewing long-range financial 
plans can be constructive and affirming for 
both you and your family.

If you are working, it is important to know that 
you are not required to disclose  your medical 
condition to your employer unless you decide 
to ask for special accommodations for your job 
or job setting.  The primary factor to consider 
is whether your illness affects your ability to 
perform essential job functions.  If you believe 
that it does, then you should first think about 
what specific accommodations you will need 
to ask for in order to do your work.  Reasonable 
accommodations may include adaptations to 
the work environment as well as restructuring 
your job responsibilities, allowing a flexible or 
modified work schedule, temporary light duty 
assignments or unpaid leave.

Next, make a plan to discuss your condition 

with your employer.  Only share information 
that is related to your job and your work 
setting.  Do it in a straightforward way.  
Describe specific job limitations that are 
caused by your illness.  For example, you may 
request taking short breaks during the work 
day if you experience fatigue because of your 

PD.  Be sure to also talk about 
your work experience 

and positive qualities 
that enhance your 

ability to perform 
your job.  Many 
employers are 
s u p p o r t i v e 
and will have 
constructive 
ideas about 

m a k i n g 
accommodations 

to help you 
continue to be 

successful in your job.  
Healthcare professionals, such 

as occupational therapists or social 
workers are trained to help you determine what 
accommodations you may need and help you 
disclose and discuss these accommodations 
with your employer. Stay tuned for more 
information in our August 2016 LiNK on this 
topic. 

Although you are not required to disclose your 
medical condition to your employer, you may 
still find that there are other relevant reasons 
for doing so.  For example, it takes away the 
stress of trying to cover up or compensate for 
difficulties caused by your illness or by side-
effects from your medications.  Additionally, 
if you should ever need medical help at your 
place of work, it may be better that a supervisor 
or a few close coworkers are aware of your 
condition and what symptoms to watch for.  
Telling your employer about your condition 
will show respect for your employer and 
accountability toward your job responsibilities.  
In turn, your employer will likely respect you 
for your honesty and trustworthiness.

All in all, others will treat your PD the way 
you do.  They will look to you for help in 
understanding your symptoms and how they 
can be supportive and helpful.  Be positive and 
upbeat and they will, too! ■

Telling Others You Have Parkinson Disease   continued from page 1
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The Right Type and Amount of Exercise for Parkinson Disease
By Tricia Creel, DPT, NCS; Physical Therapist with SSM Physical Therapy and co-founder of MDT Education Solutions. Tricia leads two exercise classes 
for the St. Louis APDA. 

As the disease progresses, many people 
with Parkinson disease (PD) face 
increasing difficulty with everyday 

mobility, including walking, turning to 
sit and getting out of bed. This can lead 
to loss of independence, falls and/or fear of 
falls and inactivity. While there is no cure 
for Parkinson disease, many people find 
that exercise and mobility training can 
help. Research shows that many types of 
exercise can help improve the symptoms 
of Parkinson disease and that an exercise 
program should be started immediately 
upon diagnosis.

For many years, exercise was not a 
recommended strategy for people with a 
diagnosis of Parkinson disease. However, 
a growing body of research now suggests 
that non-pharmacological approaches, 
including exercise, have a far greater effect on 
the symptoms and progression of PD than 
previously believed. In one recent review of 
the research, J. Eric Ahlskog, PhD, MD, of 
the Mayo Clinic, reports on accumulating 
evidence that ongoing vigorous exercise 
may have a neuroprotective effect in PD.   
In fact, people who exercise during their 
midlife have a reduced risk of developing 
PD later in life.  

It is well established that exercise has general 
health benefits, including improvement of 
cardiovascular and cerebrovascular health, 
reduction of osteoporosis/
fracture risk and age-
related muscle loss, 
improvement of 
psychological state and 
perhaps even a general 
a n t i - i n f l a m m a t o r y 
effect.  In addition, there 
are numerous benefits 
that are specific to people 
with PD, such as cognitive 
improvements in physically 
fit people with PD compared 
to unfit people with PD. 

Conversely, physical inactivity 
may contribute to motor 
deterioration and acceleration 

of disease progression. Results from studies 
completed in animal models provide 
compelling evidence that restricting 
activity, especially in the more impaired 
limbs, triggers increased degeneration of 
dopaminergic systems. 

Often people with PD do not request a 
referral to physical therapy or do not ask 
their doctor how much and what type of 
exercise they should be doing. It can be 
confusing to understand which type of 
exercise is optimal for you and how often 
you need to be exercising.

So, at what intensity should you exercise? 
And what type of exercise should you 
do? The research hasn’t yet given us 
exact answers. We still need large, well-
designed, randomized controlled trials 
to establish the impact of different 
doses of a range of exercise types on the 
l o n g - t e r m impairments of 

individuals with PD. But here is what you 
can take away from the research that has 
already been completed:

1. People with PD have a wide variety 
of symptoms, differing rates of disease 
progression and different mobility levels. As a 
result, exercise programs should be tailored to 
the individual. A physical therapist can help 
you design a tailored exercise program.

2. People with PD need to develop long-term, 
sustainable exercise habits. Even the most 
advantageous exercise program is helpful only 
if you stick with it. Find something you enjoy!

3. Try to participate in a 
variety of exercises. Group 
classes, especially those 
designed specifically for 
people with PD, can help you 
achieve this.

4. Challenge yourself to perform 
complex (multi-step or multi-
task) exercises. For example, 
both boxing and dance-based 
exercise require coordination, 
concentration, and balance.

5. Include exercise that 
provides a 

cardiovascular 
challenge. On a scale 

of 0-10, with 0 representing 
no exertion and 10 representing your 

maximum level of exertion, try to reach 
an exertion level of 5-7.

6. If there is something specific that you 
are having trouble doing, such as turns 
or rolling in bed, find an exercise that 
mimics that activity as closely as possible. 
Specificity of training matters!

To achieve the full benefits of exercise 
and improve your mobility, exercise 
for people with Parkinson disease 

continued on page 8
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Needed: New Parkinson’s Vocabulary
By Peter Dunlap-Sholh

One of the less noticed challenges of Parkinson Disease 
is mastering the arcane vocabulary that describes the 
particulars of the disorder. If we want to speak clearly 

with our doctors and others about what ails us, we have to use 
strange words like “dyskinesia,” “festination,” “dystonia,” and 
“bradyphrenia.” Words that are fun to say on their own, but even 
more fun to rattle off as part of a sentence. “In spite of severe 
dystonia, she managed to festinate across the room.”

I like showing off my vocabulary as much as the next person, 
(ok- I like it even more than the next person) but why do the 
doctors get to have all the fun making up the words? Plus, there 
are many word-worthy phenomena related to PD that they have 
overlooked! Who controls language controls how we think about 
about whatever it is we are talking about. Time for a little patient 
empowerment.

With that in mind, I offer some new PD words for us to consider 
adding to the current store.

“Pinballing” this one was coined by my wife to describe the 
tendency I and other people with PD have to walk erratically, 
knocking into shelves, signposts, and one another as we lurch 
through life.

“Bladderdash” adapted from the free-wheeling speech of Alaska 
Rep. Don Young,   describes the desperate process of finding a 
bathroom, frantically fumbling to unbutton and unzip your 
pants, and whipping down your underwear in time (you hope) to 
empty your urgent bladder. 

A “Murmur” of PD patients. A collective noun for a bunch of 
people with PD.

“Parkanoia” the feeling that people are covertly observing your 
PD symptoms. And judging you for them.

“No Parking Area” A place or circumstance where you 
feel uncomfortable exhibiting Parkinson’s symptoms, like 
in a restaurant, on a plane, in a park, at school, in church, at 
the grocery store, in a barber shop, on the subway, at a movie, 
attending a concert, at work, in the gym, at the library, buying 
shoes, on a date, at the pool, in court, at the ball game, in a bar, at 
a museum, with your neurologist, etc… etc… etc…

“Depillitated” Caught without access to your pills when you 
need them.

“Repillitated” To have access to your pills restored.

“Ghost Dose” Skipping a pill by accident, then grinding to a 
halt.

“Parkinstoned” To appear to be drunk or high due to PD 
symptoms such as lurching, falling, and slurred speech.

“Dopameanie” A perfectly nice person with Parkinson disease 
who is mistaken for an anti-social jerk because they don’t smile 
due to facial muscle freezing.

“Parkinspotting” The habit of mentally diagnosing random 
strangers who lack arm-swing, have soft, hoarse voices, and/or 
walk slowly, but are clueless about the tell-tale symptoms of PD 
they are exhibiting.

Think how much easier these new words will make life. When 
someone asks what you did today you can say “I went to the mall 
to do a little Parkinspotting, and suddenly realized I had ghost-
dosed my last pill. Wouldn’t you know, I was depillitated, I’d 
left them on the nightstand at home. Naturally parkanoia kicked 
in, and on top of that, I had to bladderdash to the restroom. 
Of course, by then I was totally parkinstoned and pin-balling all 
over the place. Security eventually threw me out, but I’ve been 
repillitated, and I’m fine now, except for a few bruises.”

See how easy and fun that is? (A little something to make you 
smile!) ■
Reprinted with permission from the author, Peter Dunlap-Sholh, NPF Blogger and 
NWPF.  The article originally appeared on the nwpf.org website PD Community Blog on 
Friday February 26, 2016.  You may link directly to their website using the link: https://
nwpf.org/stay-informed/blog/2016/02/needed-new-parkinsons-vocabulary/

My Degeneration - Reprinted with permission from the author

Learning to Speak Parkinson’s
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I recently became knowledgeable about an organization created 
to advocate on your behalf.

Rx Outreach is a nonprofit pharmacy based in St. Louis, 
which serves all 50 states.  Their mission is to provide affordable 
medication for people in need by helping to fill the gap that too 
often occurs AFTER the search for free medication has been 
exhausted and BEFORE people are forced to consider a retail 
solution or are simply discouraged. Rx Outreach offers many 
drugs for a fraction of the price of retail or for free.

In these times of rising drug prices, confusing healthcare 
coverage and uncertainty, this affordable medication program 
sounds almost too good to be true. It sounded 
that way to me when I was first introduced 
to Rx Outreach. Rx Outreach publishes 
all prices (available online or by request) 
for the medication needed. There are 
NO additional or hidden fees. NO 
membership fees, NO enrollment 
fees and NO standard shipping and 
handling fees. 

To help in your search for affordable 
medication, consider the following 
tips to reduce the overall cost of your 
medication:

�� Exhaust every opportunity to get your medication for free.

�� Patient Assistance Programs (PAPs) are available for people with 
low incomes for many brand name medications through the 
individual medication manufacturer.

�� Samples may be available through your doctor.

�� When free medications are no longer available or an option, use 
a sustainable pharmacy source for your medication.

�� Shop around and ask questions. No one source will have the 
lowest price every time. However, using a pharmacy source that 
is sustainable (stable/consistent) over time will save you money 
and valuable time.

�� Consider using a mail-order pharmacy for your medication 
needs. They have affordable prices and convenient in-home 
delivery.

�� Make sure the pharmacy is accredited.

�� Consult with your care provider. 

�� Request generic medications when available and 90- or 180-day 
prescriptions, if applicable.

�� Afraid you’ll reach the “donut-
hole” too quickly? Buying medications 
from an affordable source can save you 
money and help slow your approach to 
the donut-hole.

�� If you’ve found a pharmacy with 
affordable medication, share it with your 

family and friends!

Rx Outreach is the nation’s largest, non-profit, 
fully licensed, mail order pharmacy and Patient 

Assistance Program (PAP), offering more than 300 
branded and generic medications at affordable prices or free.  

Julie Reed, Chief Development Officer in Pharma Relations, at 
Rx Outreach has evaluated a number of medications used by 
individuals with Parkinson’s to add to their formulary.  It may 
be worthwhile to check to see if the drugs you take have been 
included in their expanding list of pharmaceuticals.   For more 
information, call 1-888-RXO-1234 or visit their website www.
rxoutreach.org. ■

OPTIMISM PLAYS…TRIVIA
You may recall that the St. Louis Esprit, now St. Louis Chaos, honors Marty Rudloff 
every year through their trivia night fundraiser.  The girls’ softball team raised $750 
in February 2016, bringing the total contributions for local patient services to $5,550 
since this Optimism event began in 2012 for His Honor Marty Rudloff, then long-
standing mayor of Bellefontaine Neighbors.   Keep on sponsoring these trivia nights, 

which not only honor Marty, but contribute greatly to the quality of life for all of our Parkinson community, empowering them to 
advocate for themselves through our patient services and programs.

OPTIMISM WRITES …POETRY
Charles Manley has written a book, Dogged Doggerel, which is a collection of poems, essays, and other thoughts that he has spent the 
last several years composing.  He has donated all of the sales of this book to the St. Louis Chapter of the American Parkinson Disease 
Association.  Kimberly Perry, Charles’ spouse, constant companion and devoted care partner, explained that Charles, a pediatric 
urologist at Children’s Hospital for 25 years, retired following his Parkinson diagnosis in 1994.  He underwent DBS surgery in 2007 
and is an active participant in our Tremble Clefs choir and the Clayton Exercise Classes.  Charles was involved in the Tango classes and 
research until back surgery, which prevented him from engaging further in dance.  The books are available for a minimum contribution 
of $20. Please contact Kimberly Perry through the Parkinson Resource Center at 636-778-3377 should you wish to purchase one. ■

Affording Your Medication May Be Easier Than You Think! 
Deborah Guyer, MA, Executive Director, Greater St. Louis APDA Chapter
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On Your Mark – Get Set – GO! 

During the 
weekend 
of April 

9-10, the APDA 
Greater St. Louis 

chapter participated 
as an official charity 
of GO! St. Louis for 
the third consecutive 

year. Our chapter had 
participants in all the events 

during the weekend, including 
the mature mile, 5k, half marathon, 

and even a marathon runner! We were 
pleased to have so many people supporting the APDA 
through their participation and donations, which will 
help fund programs, patient services and research that 
is aligned with our mission of easing the burden and 
finding a cure for PD. We welcomed participation 
from some of our exercise classes, including the St. 
Peters & Clayton exercise classes, as well as our Tai 
Chi classes, and a record turnout both in participants 
and funds raised by the Tai Chi class and St. Peters 
exercise group, Team Tremor. We also wanted to 
give special mention to our top fundraising team, 
newcomer Fred Ferrell and his Bootheelers, who put 
together a team of over 25 walkers from Charleston, 
MO and raised $5,300! Following close behind was 
the Tai Chi Exercise Class led by Craig Miller, which 
raised $5,100, Gail Glenn, who continued her streak 
as a top supporter from last year by raising $5,000, 
and finally, Team Tremor, led by Holly Evans, which 
raised $2,600. We would like to thank these four 

captains, as well as everyone else who talked to their 
family, friends and neighbors to help raise money and 
recruit walkers! 

As we think ahead to 2017, we are excited to announce 
that we will be moving away from the GO! St. Louis 
platform and will be hosting our own APDA Greater 
St. Louis Chapter Walk in the Park at a yet-to-be 
determined St. Louis County park. This change will 
help us make the walk more accessible to everyone 
within our Parkinson community, and we invite you 
to build a team and invite your family members, 
friends and neighbors! Cost will be lower, and our 
focus will be more on making this a true Optimism 
event, where we can build community and help to 
grow awareness of Parkinson’s within the bi-state 
region. We are looking for committee members who 
will be invested in the project and invigorated to help 
us as we move forward into this new phase of the 
walk. Please continue to check our website, as we will 
be posting updates about our Optimism Walk as we 
receive them. 

Our gratitude is extended to all those who have 
donated to or participated in this event. We hope 
that you will all join us again- and invite everyone 
you know- for our new and improved 2017 Optimism 
Walk! We regret that we are only able to list gifts of 
$50 or more, which were received by April 13, 2016. 
Please refer to a complete listing at https://www.
crowdrise.com/apda2016. For a complete viewing of 
the photos captured during the weekend, visit our 
website at www.stlapda.org. ■
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Burke Farms
Barbara & Dennis Crider
David Dankmyer
William DeLine
Diane & Don Donlon
Joyce Fidell
Amy & Brian Gage
Barbara & John Heffer
Peggy & Mark Holly
Anita & John 

Lakenburges
Martha Lankheit

Cheryl & Gary   
Keesling
Kathleen & Kevin 
Kent
Robin & Tom King
Sandy & Lenny 
Komen

Nancy & John 
Lanier

LF LaPlant, Jr. 
Marty & Alan 
Lemley 

Patty Waller
Richard Walters
Rose Walters
Pat Watson
Jerry Whittington
Terry Whittington
Brooks Yoviene
Ferrell Yoviene
Laurel Yoviene

DONATIONS $500-
$1000

Marilyn & Fred Ferrell
Gail & Larry Glenn
The Miller Family
Progressive FCS, FLCA
Judy & Ron Taylor

DONATIONS $300 
- $499

Cathy & Earl Adkison
Donna & Fred Judkins
The Lankford Family
Paul McAlister

Laura & Tripp 
Logan

Sherry & Jack Lowe
Christine Luer
M&M Ag Investments 
Link Maloy
Jimmy McCartney
Gwyn & Doug McDowell
Doris & Ken Mihill
Wendy & Michael Missler
Barbara & Carl Mitchell
James Moreton
Joanne & Ronald Naumer

Joanie 
Liebermann 

& Jeffrey 
Vinnik
The McAteer-
Schamroth 
Families

Cecile 
& Bob 
Forest

Judy & Curt Fritz
Carol & Ben Geolat
Ellie Koehly & Kyle 

Geolat
Kristi & Brent Girdharry
Kelly Gooding
Goose & Yeti
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The Right Type and Amount of Exercise for Parkinson Disease   continued from page 3

Clinical Trials – Recruiting Participants!
Biotie Tozadenant – Parkinson 
Disease and Wearing Off  Dr. 
Susan Criswell at Washington 
University School of Medicine 

is participating in a research study investigating a drug called 
Tozadenant for those who have Parkinson disease and are 
experiencing wearing-off periods between their levodopa doses. 
Tozadenant is an investigational drug which means that it is not 
approved for use in the US by the FDA and, therefore, has not 
been marketed in the US. To take part in the study, individuals 
must be between 30 and 80 years old with a diagnosis of PD 
and are experiencing wearing OFF from their PD medications.   
Participation will last approximately 1.5 years and includes up 
to 14 office visits.  For more information, please contact Laura at 
314-362-3372 or RUNDELLL@neuro.wustl.edu.

Acorda CVT 301-004 Study – Parkinson Disease and Wearing 
Off  Dr. Susan Criswell at Washington University School of 
Medicine is participating in a research study investigating a drug 
called CVT-301 for those who have Parkinson disease and are 
experiencing wearing off periods between their levodopa doses.  
The pill form of levodopa is currently approved by the FDA for 
the treatment of PD symptoms.  The study drug, CVT 301, is 
considered investigational and is levodopa in powder form.  It 
is inhaled through an inhaler.  Many PD patients take levodopa 
as a pill at least 4 times a day, but still experience periods of 
“wearing off” (called OFF episodes) between their usual doses.  
The primary purpose of this study is to see if the study drug CVT 
301, when inhaled through an inhaler, will provide faster relief of 
motor fluctuations (OFF episodes) when compared to placebo (no 
active drug)  in patients with PD.  

To take part in the study, individuals must be between 30 and 85 
years old with a diagnosis of PD and are experiencing wearing OFF 

of your PD medications.   Participation will last approximately 19 
weeks and includes up to 8 office visits.  For more information, 
please contact Laura at 314-362-3372 or RUNDELLL@neuro.
wustl.edu.

Istradefylline KW6002-014 Study – Parkinson Disease and 
Wearing OFF  Dr. Susan Criswell at Washington University 
School of Medicine is participating in a research study 
investigating a medication for Parkinson disease.  The purpose 
of this study is to test the safety and effect of an investigational 
study drug, istradefylline, in patients who have been optimally or 
maximally treated with levodopa/carbidopa therapy.  KW-6002 
(istradefylline) is an investigational drug which means that it is 
not approved for use in the United States of America (USA) by 
the Food and Drug Administration (FDA) and therefore has not 
been marketed in the U.S.  

This study will test the safety and effectiveness of istradefylline 
to determine if it can reduce OFF time for Parkinson’s disease 
patients with motor fluctuations and a history of dyskinesia 
(involuntary jerking/twisting).  We want to find out what effects, 
good and/or bad, it has on you and your Parkinson’s disease.  The 
study is sponsored by Kyowa Hakko Kirin Pharma, Inc. (KKP).  

To pre-qualify for this study, the participant must: (1) be 30 years 
old or older,  (2) be diagnosed with idiopathic Parkinson disease, 
(3) be taking levodopa for at least 1 year, (4) be experiencing 
wearing OFF of PD medications, (5) have no history of Deep 
Brain Stimulation (DBS), and (6) smoke fewer than 5 cigarettes 
per day (if smoke at all). Additional criteria apply

Participation will last approximately 18 weeks and includes 7 
office visits. Compensation is provided.  For more information, 
please contact Laura at 314-362-3372 or RUNDELLL@neuro.
wustl.edu. ■

should be: 

1. Specific to your individual impairments

2. High intensity

3. Consistent and ongoing in duration

Exercises must not focus only on balance, 
strength training, and flexibility, but 
must target overall fitness level and aim 
to improve cardiovascular endurance. 
Research has shown the benefits of 
multiple types of exercise, including Tai 
Chi, tango, tandem biking, treadmill 
training, boxing and pole walking.  
The key is to participate in a variety of 
exercise types, find something that you 
like, and stick with it. It may help to know 
that the terms “intense” and “vigorous” 

can apply to a number of aspects of 
exercise, including high repetition, velocity, 
complexity and cardiovascular response.

While the research does not prove that 
exercise slows PD progression, evidence 
for the benefits on quality of life are very 
compelling. However, simply advising 
a person with Parkinson disease to 
exercise is not enough. There needs to be 
a network of resources available to help 
make that happen. This includes physical 
therapists specifically trained to treat 
PD, high-quality, accessible community-
based exercise programs and on-going 
education by physicians. The PD-specific 
group exercise classes offered through 
the St. Louis chapter of the APDA are 

designed to meet the principles discussed 
above.  Listings of our exercise classes are 
found on our website, www.stlapda.org, 
and in the calendar pages of our LiNK 
newsletters.  You can request a brochure 
on the exercise classes sponsored by the St. 
Louis APDA.  You may also call the toll 
free helpline number 888-606-1688 at The 
APDA National Rehabilitation Center at 
Boston University with questions related 
to Parkinson disease and exercise.  

And remember, it’s always a good idea to 
consult with your physician before starting 
a new exercise program. ■ 
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Is Your Sniffer Up To Snuff?
Amy Paturel, MS, MPH, is a health and nutrition writer. The following are excerpts from an article which appears in full in Neurology Now, September/
October 2007, Volume 3  

While most people with a reduced sense of smell will 
not develop Parkinson’s, the majority of people with 
Parkinson disease (PD) do have reduced sense of smell.  

In fact, olfactory dysfunction is among the earliest non-motor 
features of PD.  Such dysfunction is present in approximately 
90% of early-stage PD cases and can precede the onset of motor 
symptoms by years. 

In the 1970s, researchers learned that smell is compromised in 
neurodegenerative conditions like Alzheimer’s disease, Parkinson 
disease, Huntington’s disease, and Multiple Sclerosis.  Now they 
are discovering that loss of smell 
can be a hallmark symptom 
in the earliest stages of many 
diseases.  “Recent studies of 
brains from Parkinson disease 
patients reveal structural and 
biochemical alterations in 
regions associated with the sense 
of smell,” says Richard Doty, 
PhD, professor and director of 
the Smell & Taste Center at the 
University of Pennsylvania.  Loss 
of smell occurs 90% of the time 
in PD.  This is greater than the 
prevalence of tremor, a cardinal 
motor sign of the disorder.

Your eyes and ears may play the 
biggest role in getting you from 
place to place, but your nose plays 
a key supporting role.  Smell can 
affect your life in a thousand 
ways. The olfactory system 
largely determines the flavor and 
palatability of foods and beverages 
and provides warning of spoiled 
foods, dangerous fumes and unhealthy environments. Of 750 
consecutive patients presenting to the University of Pennsylvania 
Smell and Taste Center with mainly olfactory dysfunction, 68% 
reported altered quality of life, 46% reported changes in appetite 
or body weight, and 56% reported adverse influences on daily 
living or psychological well-being.  Loss of smell – also known 
as anosmia – is common among those with Parkinson’s.  And it 
often shows up before better-known symptoms such as rigidity or 
tremors.  Dr. Heiko Braak, MD, a research scientist in Germany, 
and many others suggest that the neural degeneration seen in PD 
actually begins in the gastrointestinal system and the olfactory 
bulb rather than the substantia nigra.  

If a loss of smell is part of your Parkinson’s story, you are not 

alone.  A key element of the preclinical stage of PD is impaired 
olfactory function, with much of the impact on eating and taste.  
If you have impaired sense of smell, you can’t fully appreciate and 
enjoy flavors in the same way.  As we chew, odors ascend from 
the back of our mouth into our nose.  Eighty percent of what we 
consider taste actually takes place in our noses.  So if your sense of 
smell wanes, food may lose its allure and you may eat less.  When 
people lose their sense of smell, it can be devastating. 

Food aside, a diminished sense of smell can increase the risk 
of dangerous accidents around the house.  Odds of hazardous 

mishaps are higher, including cooking accidents, 
sensing spoiled food, being aware of gas leaks 

or being able to sense smoke from a fire.  Tips 
to offset olfactory loss include techniques to 

enhance and savor the flavor.  Be aware of 
increase or decrease in your weight and 

let your doctor know about changes 
in your appetite. Opt for electric 

appliances instead of gas if it is 
feasible to do so.  If you must 

go the gas stove route, 
make sure it is equipped 
with an automatic pilot 
light.  Purchase sensing 
devices for gas.  Take care 
when preparing food, 
particularly leftovers, 

since spoiled food can 
wreak havoc on your 

intestinal tract.  Label and date 
all leftovers.  If you’re not sure if you 

are smelling something awry, get an opinion 
from someone with an intact sense of smell.  
Don’t stop trying to use your nose. Prevent odor-
related disasters! Place a smoke detector in every 

room that might have a fire or where people sleep, and check 
all alarms on a routine basis, making sure smoke alarms have 
batteries and work properly.  

Numerous studies suggest that olfactory disturbances in PD 
may have diagnostic utility for the differentiation of PD from 
other movement disorders as well. Wenning et al. presented data 
suggesting that olfactory function is differentially impaired in 
distinct Parkinsonian syndromes.  They reported a preserved or 
mildly impaired olfactory function to be more likely for atypical 
parkinsoniam such as multiple system atrophy, progressive 
supranuclear palsy or corticobasal degeneration whereas markedly 
pronounced olfactory loss appeared to suggest PD. What the nose 
knows! ■



10 LiNK  MAY 2016	 VOLUME 30, ISSUE 2

TRIBUTES & DONATIONS 01/01/2016-03/31/2016 
Tributes are a thoughtful way of expressing sympathy, giving thanks, celebrating special occasions such as birthdays, anniversaries and holidays, or honoring the 
memory of a loved one or friend while expressing your commitment to the Greater St. Louis Chapter of the American Parkinson Disease Association. An 
acknowledgement including your name (but not the amount) will be sent to the person honored or to a relative in case of memorial, and the donor will receive a 
prompt thank you card/letter which can be used when filing your tax return.

IN APPRECIATION OF
Hannah Forsythe-Kirkwood 

Exercise
Judith Schuster

Linda McNair
Kimberly Perry & Charles Manley

Nancy Robb
Mercedes Smith

Mike Scheller
Arnold Goldman
Kimberly Perry & Charles Manley
Judy Schuster

IN CELEBRATION OF
Mr. & Mrs. Marvin Goldman 

on their 65th wedding 
anniversary

Rita Eiseman

Macy Kerner’s Bat Mitzvah
Karen Suroff

Dan & Jamie Kessler-
Congratulations on the birth 
of your son, Benjamin Dylan 
Kessler

Terri & Billy Taylor

Sylvan Sandler on his special 
birthday

Gertrude Hulbert

Abby & Lily Schreiber on their 
5th birthday

Jack Strosnider

Jack Strosnider on his 91st 
birthday

Debbie & Karl Guyer

Mr. & Mrs. Stan Zeldin on 
Stan’s Birthday and their 50th 
anniversary

Pam & Jerry Brown

Gerry Ziegler on the occasion of 
his 70th birthday

Mickey & Lou Jobst
Frank & Susan Ziegler
Joseph & Kristine Ziegler
Michele Ziegler

HONORING
Mr. & Mrs. Jerry Behimer 

Special Thanks.
Pam & Jerry Brown

Edward Fogarty
Tom Wilson

Jesse Lopez
Bill & Barbara Kruse

Jim Niehoff
Eric
Nancy & Tom Held
Josh
Kate, Jamie & Eleanor Levinson
Nick, Laura & Nora

Dan & Katie Niehoff
Maggie Niehoff
Tom & Margie Niehoff
Tricia Niehoff
Pat & Tom Oates
Patrick
Tim & Bethany
Zach

Winfred Richardson
Ruby Richardson

Mr. & Mrs. Ken Ringling 
Special Thanks.

Pam & Jerry Brown

Phyllis Ross
Doris Ebersole

Joe Vernon on a speedy 
recovery

Debbie Guyer

Father Augustine Wetta
Barbara Kruse

Leonard Zellinger on a speedy 
recovery

Roberta Hayman

IN MEMORY OF
Allan E. Acker
Shari Reller

Larry Baker & Brother
Beverly & Jerry Silverman

Irl Baris
Fran & Sid Axelbaum
Laurie Dien & Alan Yaillen
Marilyn & Saul Dien
Marilyn & Arnold Goldman
Sharna Kohner
Jennifer & Craig Rosenthal

Charles Baron
Rita Eiseman

William Bartels
Kimberly Perry & Charles Manley

Joan Bialczak
Kimberly Perry & Charles Manley
Chuck Smith
Jennifer & Bob Varner

Edith Binder
Larry & Gail Glenn

Harry Blanchard
Charles O’Connell

Glenn Bourisaw
Bill & Lois Adomite
Linda & Jerry Dee
Harry & Mary Ann Duewell
William & Betty Frazier
Daniel & Dorothy Hogan
Joanne Kuhn
Carla & Greg Strnad
Jack Strosnider

Mildred “Millie” Braun
Janet & Gerry Bachmann

Robert Bubla
Ruth Bubla

Eric Chalgren II
Carol Chalgren

Esther Cohen
Mike & Bernice Resnick

William Cribbin
Jack & Peggy Cribbin

Marjorie Emshoff
Pearl May

Marjorie Epperson
Brett & Maria Anders
Kellari Fasnacht

Marilyn Essman
Rita Eiseman

Damiano Falcone
Joe & Alison Falcone

Anita Gay Fanning 
Moravian Academy

Ken Fischer
Paul & Mary Lee Thompson

Greg Fox
Mark & Nancy Kodner

Paul F. Gloeckle
Mary Jane Bush
Pat & Jim Gender
Lou Ann Leith
Fred & Rose Meyer
Cleta Pouppart

Frieda Goldberg
Dora & Sherman Rotskoff

Helen Goldsticker
Ralph Goldsticker

Jane Goss
Craig & Kris Tamash

Marie Grott
Evelyn Paszkiewicz
Jeff Paszkiewicz

Margaret “Peggy” Haley
Mary Ann Kreutzman
Tom & Sheryl Reed
Linda & Mark Schaeffler
Daniel & Karen Wagener
Richard & Margaret Wagener

Anita Hearsh
Jill Stein

James R. Hennessy
Pat & Mike Adams
Biggies Restaurant
Anthony & Catherine Bruno
Patty Chandler
Bob & Gloria Chestnut
City of Overland Park Public 

Works Dept.
Mary Love & Lee Guthrie

Mr. & Mrs. Jim Hennessy
Kevin & Beth Hollander
Rosemary Hollander
Robert & Barbara Jewell
Dennis & Mary Kisner
Cynthia Kveton
Meadows at Concord HOA
Momentum
Maureen Morgan
Dennis Porto
Sylvia Ruck
Mr. & Mrs. Robert A. Seitz
Marie Shields
Ellen Siebert
Jana Smutzer
Marian Alexis Squires
Starrco Co., Inc.
Phillip & Marisue Stoll
Greg & Mary Sullentrup
Mr. & Mrs. Elvin Troutman
Mr. & Mrs. Joseph Vollmer
Angel & Ken Weldele
David Wrobel
Joseph Wrobel

Carl W. Hinze
Bob & Marilyn Tibbles

Clarence W. Hodapp
Theresa Hammel
John & Linda Peppenhorst
Robert Seiffert
Teachers’ Retirement System
Kathryn Timmermann
TRS-IT Staff
Eugene & Jean Van Dorn

Robert “Bob” Hosto
Debbie Guyer

Mary M. Hurst
Bob & Jo Baer
William & Eleanor Cloud
Jessica Lower
Dave Stewart
Sue & Kenneth Wilke

Paul Chris Johnson
Mary A. Johnson

Wanda Jokerst
Larry & Gail Harstein
Billy & Terri Taylor

Dr. Dan Kahler
Phyllis Ross

Virginia M. Klein
Edward & Barbara James
Marcia & Rick Schaefer

Doris Kohn
Mark & Nancy Kodner

Doris Lowe
Gloria Bedwell
Gale & Sandra Cuvar
Employees of First State Bank
Robert & Glynda Lavelle
William & Anita Lowe

Jeffrey & Marnie Prosser
Ruth Wetzel

Burton E. Mandel
Curtis & Marilyn Deem
David & Joan Gildehaus
Bruce H. Mazer
Michael & Sarah Moran
Mr. & Mrs. Marty Oberman
Jeff & Quincy Risinger

Russ McGowan
Gary Davis
Nelda Devine
Marsha Skiles & David Eller
Becky, Pam, Kevin & Dennis 

McGowan
Ann Varrone
Margaret & Robert Watson
Jacquelyn Whitworth
Gerald & June Wisdom

Alan McMellen
Sharon Ford Schattgen

Ernest “Bill” Moon
Susan Berkbigler & Aunt Laura
Mickey Chiecsek
The HIE Backup Team at 

CenturyLink
Reita & Lee Kraemer
Barbara Lindhorst
John & Bonnie Lorenz
John & Anne Meyer
Daniel & Patricia Miller
John & Cynthia Miller
Ron & Judy Pestka
Jean Peterson
Jack Strosnider

Floyd “Joe” Morgan
Emily Barklage
Emily Brasel
Kristine Brooks-Quinn
Michael Bruner
Donna Dalessandro
Ann Donovan
Patrick Donovan
Michelle Everding
Peter Geiger
Monica Franklin
Kathy Holleman
Raymond & Carolyn Hummel
Patty Johnson
Kelley McDonald
Robert P. Morgan
Brigid O’Brien
Darlene O’Neal
Karey Rossi
William & Barbara Schneider
James Morgan & Carol Sullivan
Alice Telios
Nancy Vancleave

Elizabeth “Betty” Movitz
Mike & Bece Resnick
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TRIBUTES & DONATIONS 01/01/2016-03/31/2016 
continued from previous page

Harry L. Northrop
Chapter FC-JE – 
	 P.E.O Sisterhood
Dean & Rebecca Croft
Ruth Marie Dealey
Gregory & Linda Erspamer
Larry & Kay Gueldener 

and Family
Marvin & Donna Hilligoss
Mark & Karen Hines
Kim Johnson
Joyce & Michael Kane
Darrell Little
Helen Little
Steve & Kathie Little
Melinda & Matthew 

McSparin
Beth & Bob Patrick
Mary Jane & George 

Petrunich
David White
Irene Woosley
David & Modell Yates

Jack Pelc
Raven Oaks HOA
Evan Severson

Sylvan Polinsky
Mitch & Lynda Baris

Ronald Prince, Sr.
Mark & Nancy Kodner

Arthur Queathem
Mike & Linda Collins
Ray & Kay Schulte

Tara Quisenberry
Rennie & Joy Davis

Robert Range
Sean & Stefan Christian
Bill & Sandy Fahrner
Larry Fahrner
Gary & Kim Konkel
Dr. Jeffrey & Karen Lautz
Joseph Nussbaumer
Lois Potter
Paul Range
Nancy & Timothy 

O’Donnell

Theresa Rath
James & Irene Biggins

Richard Rolph
Mary & Edward Card
Creative Mailroom 

Systems
Donald & Jannette Helfrich
Thorlene Lough
Carl & Pauline McCaleb
Marvin & Beverly Monday

Rose Rosen
Joe Marchbein

Aldo Rossi
Mary Koeller

Helen Ruhanna
Joyce Chinchilla

Jackie J Schmidt
Larry Schmidt

Walter Schoenke
Harlan & Barbara Floom

Bernice Schrand 
Pam & Jerry Brown

Sylvia Shapiro
Cheryl Perl

Robert Shedron
Carol McFarland

Sharon Ann Simon
Carl & Regina Hoerman

Robert W. Smith
Elizabeth Walker

Martha Rose Steincamp
Phyllis Ross

Irl Steiner
Billy & Terri Taylor

Judge Donald J. Stohr
Virginia Ulmer

Robert Stolz
Jill Stein

Patricia Stumpf
Bill & Barb Baldwin
Mr. & Mrs. Vernon Bean & 

Family
John & Maggie Bogowitz
Jacqueline Bonacker
Gayle & Hallie Earthman
Richard & Karen Foster
Jack & Maureen Hamby
Kenneth & Elizabeth 

Krafve
Janet Leonard
Judith Leonard
Pam & Peter Mahoney
Linda Manfredi
Cheryl Martin
Bill & Roedean Miller
Tom & Cheryl Mohan
Harry & Nelda Morley
Ruth Mueller
Carroll & Margaret Self
Pete Simpson
George Stumpf, Sr. 
Patrick & Audrey Vest
Linda Wallace

Richard Vogelgesang
Ann & Robert Schulte

Gordon E. Wall
Marilyn F. Wall

Kenneth White
Jim & Glenda Kramer
George Randolph
Larry Weinberg

Stan Wilensky
Debbie & Karl Guyer

GENERAL GIFTS 
UP TO $99

Virginia Allen
George Batson
William Billings
Lewis Billingsley
Dorothy & Don Brahm
Allen Brouk
Sr. Fran Buschell
Dick & Nancy Chin
Cecile & Betty Crutchfield
Kathleen Dermody
Raymond & Mary Devasto
Rich Distler
Ernestine Edelmann
Col. Walter & Marjorie 

Evans
Judith Fehrmann
Arthur Feller
Cathy & Tony Fitzgerald
Richard Gatz, Jr.
Richard & Jeanette 

Glaenzer
Robert Green
Rita Montgomery Hollie
Francis G. Holster
John A. Jaeger
Cherri Jones
Bruce & Margo Kreycik
Jerome & Elizabeth Lester
Ray Markham
Sr. Caroline Markway
Richard Meyerhardt
Michelle & David Migliazzo
Les & Mary Muckerman
Vernon & Carla Nipper
Charles O’Connell
Joseph Price 
Steven Puro
Bernard Ruthmeyer
Woody Schlosser
Judith Schuster
Patrick & Janice Scott
Beverly Shabansky
Ron Shadwick
Rimma Steinberg
Arlie & Nancy Tempel
Donald & Patricia Thomas
Angela Umali
Carola & Daniel Von Berg
Grace & James Watson
David Wiese
Virginia Wilks
Dennis & Lois Wipke
Don & Faith Zimmerman
Vivian Zvibleman

$100-$499
Robert Babione
Cliff & Linda Childs
Jean Cody

Myra Crandall
Charlotte Eldredge
Michelle Gauthier
John Gerber
Jo & Arthur Greenwood
Anne Herron
Steve & Linda Kilgore
Ladue Chapel Women’s 

Association
Freda Lohr
Darryl Oblack
Marion F. Philips
Harvey Present
John & Susan 

Rothenheber
Matthew & Audrey 

Scherrer
Edwin & Sandra Scherry
Rev. Eugene Selzer
Cynthia Smalley
Cynthia Smith
Gene Wittman

$500-$999
Al Forsman

$1,000 AND UP
Concord Village Lions 
Jane Goldberg
Mr. & Mrs. Mark Goldstein
Jack Strosnider

THRIVENT CHOICE 
DOLLARS 
RECEIVED FROM

Carole & Don Brohm
Louise Mrstik
La Verne Popp
Dennis Pugh
Flora Sanders

YEAR END GIFT
Martin & Carolyn Berutti
Robert & Linda Coulter
Constance Dankmyer
Brian & Joann Elliott
Ralph Goldsticker
Mary G. Hughes
Edith Kapfensteiner
A. Michael & Nancy Klein
Richard Kohn
Gordon Lambert
Jim & Jane Lister
Ann Lux
John McCartney
Gerald & Barbara Redford
Margie Reimer
Cohen & Twila Walters
Grant & Therese 

Washburn
Richard & Margaret 

Zimmerman

Are You Ready to 
Tee-Up?
The 18th annual APDA Golf Classic 
honoring the memory of Jack Buck 
will take place on May 16, 2016, at 
Algonquin Golf Club in Glendale, 
MO. Our slots for golf and the 
reception and dinner are filling up 
rapidly, so don’t delay in returning your 
registration as this event has completely 
sold out for the past three years.  We 
hope you’ll join us in honoring a man 
whose own dauntless brand of charity 
has made him a civic institution in our 
community. 

St. Louis Cardinals GM, John “Mo” 
Mozeliak, will serve as Honorary 
Chairperson. Mo’s grandmother and 
father-in-law were diagnosed with 
Parkinson disease, and he remains 
passionate about his involvement with 
our cause (for which we are indebted 
to this St. Louis celebrity).  One of 
the highlights of the evening is the 
Q-and-A session with John Mozeliak 
and broadcaster Tom Ackerman, which 
occurs prior to dinner being served.  
Last year, over $138,000 was raised to 
support our expanding patient services 
and programs and to fund Parkinson 
research.  If you don’t golf, there is 
a dinner-only option, but tickets are 
limited.

Help us honor Jack’s memory with 
another winner! The funds generated 
will assist those living with Parkinson 
disease in our local communities as 
well as the researchers hard at work 
discovering causes and ultimately a cure 
for Parkinson disease. ■
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Brain Storms – Fall Event 
Jon Palfreman, author of Brain Storms: The Race to Unlock the Mysteries of Parkinson Disease, will be our guest and keynote 
the APDA fall fundraiser on October 20.

Seven million 
p e o p l e 
worldwide suffer 

from Parkinson’s, and 
doctors, researchers, and patients continue 
to hunt for a cure.  In Brain Storms, the 
award-winning television documentary 
producer and journalist, Jon Palfreman, 
tells their story, a story that became his 
own when he was diagnosed with the 
debilitating illness in 2011.  Jon worked 
at the BBC in England and in 1985 came 
over to the U.S. to make an episode of 
the TV series NOVA, which led him to 
the story on Parkinson disease.  In the 
documentary, he profiled a group of young 
drug addicts who appeared to come down 
with the symptoms of Parkinson disease 
because they had taken a bad version of a 
synthetic drug.

The book is Jon’s journey as a journalist 

and as a patient to find out as much as he 
could about Parkinson disease.  Jon has 
agreed to come to St. Louis in October 
to share his knowledge and experiences 
with our community. “No one wants 
Parkinson’s. But there are many worse 
fates.  Unlike many cancer victims, people 
with Parkinson’s 
tend to survive for 
a long time. During 
this period, we 
(unlike our more 
cognitively impaired 
counterparts with 
Alzheimer’s and Huntington’s disease) can 
report lucidly on our condition until the 
end.  Our insights can help unpack the 
disease and assist in the scientific pursuit 
of better therapies and ultimate cures. As 
I have learned from fellow sufferers, there 
are many ways to fight back against this 
disease,” states Jon in his book.

“We know more about the human brain 
now than we’ve ever known. It’s an exciting 
time when giving money for research is likely 
to pay off.” Jon’s advice to others living with 
Parkinson’s is valuable: “You’ve got to seek 
a positive outlook, and you need to seek out 
other people with Parkinson’s disease because 

they’re an amazing 
source of advice.  The 
great thing about 
Parkinson’s disease 
is that you can live 
a long and very good 
life. The second thing 

is the value of exercise.  Keeping fit and 
exercising is a tremendous benefit. It’s within 
every Parkinson’s disease patients hands to 
make the most of it.” ■
Jon will be speaking and signing copies of his book, 
Brain Storms, at the October 20 event. Mark your 
calendars for October 20, the fall fundraising event of 
2016.

When Is It Time to Start Parkinson Medication?
By David Kremens, MD

Parkinson disease (PD) occurs because the 
brain no longer makes enough dopamine, 
an important neurotransmitter (chemical 

messenger). The treatment options for PD all 
enhance or mimic dopamine in different ways to 

help control symptoms. Starting treatment right at diagnosis may 
help an individual maximize their function from the earliest stages 
of the disease.  As the disease progresses, treatments have 
to be added or adjusted over time to control symptoms.

The main goals of PD treatment are to 1) control the 
symptoms of Parkinson’s, 2) minimize side effects for as 
long as possible, and 3) help maintain function. These goals 
are important factors in deciding when to start and adjust 
medication.

Q. I’ve been diagnosed with Parkinson disease, but 
I’m thinking of waiting to start treatment 

because my symptoms are so mild. What do 
you recommend?

A. The decision regarding when to initiate 
therapy in PD has been controversial for 

a long time.  In the past, therapy was often 
delayed until symptoms were bothersome and/

or resulted in some type of functional impairment. But because 
strong evidence now suggests people who are treated for their 
Parkinson’s disease feel better and do better than people who wait 
to be treated (even if they have very mild symptoms), initiating 
therapy at diagnosis is widely considered the preferred approach.

There are many reasons why patients consider delaying treatment, 
mild symptoms being one of them. Others 
include a desire to avoid taking medication, 
concerns about the expense, and worries about 
potential side effects.  If you have any of these 
concerns, be sure to let your doctor know.

If my patient preferred to delay therapy, I 
would recommend more frequent follow-up 

appointments so I could keep a close watch on 
the progression of symptoms. And for all my patients, 
regardless of whether they begin treatment or wait, I 
recommend physical therapy and exercise, as well as good 
nutrition, to help with the symptoms of the disease. ■

Dr. David Kremens is an associate professor of neurology and co-director 
of the Parkinson Disease and Movement Disorders Center at Sidney 
Kimmel Medical College of Thomas Jefferson University in Philadelphia.

“We know more about  
the human brain now than 
we’ve ever known...”



CITY COUNTY MEETING SITE DAY OF MEETING TIME LEADER(S) PHONE

Ballwin St. Louis
Meramec Bluffs Care Center
40 Meramec Trails Dr., Activities Rm.

4th Tuesday 2:00 PM Gayle Truesdell 636.923.2364

Cape Girardeau Cape Girardeau
Cape Girardeau Public Library
711 N Clark Street, Oscar Hirsch Room

3rd Monday 6:00 PM Desma Reno, RN, MSN 573.651.2939

Chesterfield St. Louis
APDA Community Resource Center
1415 Elbridge Payne, Suite 150

1st Tuesday 10:30 AM Mary Buck 636.532.6504 

Chesterfield St. Louis
For Caregivers Only
APDA Community Resource Center
1415 Elbridge Payne, Suite 150

2nd Monday 10:30 AM Dee Jay Hubbard, PhD 636.778.3377

Columbia* Boone
Lenoir Community Center
1 Hourigan Drive

1st Thursday 4:00 PM Patsy & David Dalton 
573.356.6036 
573.434.4569

Creve Coeur St. Louis

Pre/Post-DBS Group
Missouri Baptist Medical Center
3015 N. Ballas, Main Parking Garage
4th fl. CLI Rm. 419

3rd Tuesday 6:30 PM Joe Vernon 314.614.0182

Creve Coeur St. Louis

Young Onset Living and Working with PD
Missouri Baptist Medical Center
3015 N. Ballas, Main Parking Garage
4th fl., CLI Rm. 419

3rd Tuesday 6:30 PM Doug Schroeder 314.306.4516 

Festus/ 
Crystal City

Jefferson
Disability Resource Association
130 Brandon Wallace Way

3rd Tuesday 1:00 PM
Penny Roth
Laura Sobba

636.931.7696 x129

Florissant St. Louis
Garden Villas North
4505 Parker Rd.

4th Thursday 11:00 AM Nancy Robb 314.869.5296

Jefferson City Cole
Capital Regional Medical Center 
SW Campus, Cafeteria

3rd Wednesday 3:00 PM
Jennifer Urich, PT
David Urich

573.632.5440
573.796.2395

Joplin Jasper
Mercy Hospital 
100 Mercy Way
Conference Room

Every Monday 3:00 PM Nancy Dunaway 417.556.8760

Kansas City Jackson
VA Medical Center
4801 Linwood Blvd.
Hall of Heroes Room

3rd Tuesday 11:00 AM
Jesus Torres
Nikki C. Caraveo, RN, BSN, 
CNRN

816.861.4700 
x56765

Kirkwood St. Louis
Kirkwood United Methodist Church
201 W. Adams, Room 201

4th Tuesday 7:15 PM
Terri Hosto, MSW, LCSW
Patty Waller

314.286.2418

Ladue St. Louis
The Gatesworth
1 McKnight Place

2nd Wednesday 1:00 PM Maureen Neusel, BSW 314.372.2369

Lake Ozark* Camden
Lake Ozark Christian Church
1560 Bagnell Dam Blvd.

3rd Thursday Noon Patsy & David Dalton
573.356.6036 
573.434.4569

Poplar Bluff Butler
Poplar Bluff Regional Medical Center
3100 Oak Grove Rd.
Ground Floor Education Room 3

2nd Monday 6:00 PM
Charles Hibler
register with Beryl
or Dana

573.785.6222
855.444.7276
573.776.9355

Rolla Phelps
Phelps County Regional Medical Center, Pulaski 
Room, 1000 W. 10th St.

4th Thursday 2:30 PM Sarah Robinson 573.201.7300

South St. Louis St. Louis
Garden Villas South
13457 Tesson Ferry Rd.

2nd Wednesday 10:00 AM Jack Strosnider 314.846.5919

Springfield Greene
Mercy Hospital
1235 E. Cherokee

2nd Thursday 2:00 PM Valerie Givens, RN 417.820.3157

Springfield* Greene

Parkinson’s Caregivers Support Group
Meyer Orthopedic and Rehabilitation Hospital 
3535 S National Ave.
Administrative Classroom

1st Wednesday 5:00 PM 417.269.3616

Springfield* Greene

Parkinson’s Young Onset Support Group
Cox Medical Center
1423 N Jefferson Ave
Meyer Center Conference Room C

4th Thursday 7:00 PM 417.269.3616
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Missouri Support Group Calendar
Our support groups meet once a month or as noted. Support group day and time may change periodically. For current updates 
on support groups and exercise classes, check our website, www.stlapda.org, or call the APDA Information & Referral Center 
or the facilitator. 

Sponsored by the American Parkinson Disease Association, Greater St. Louis Chapter

continued on next page
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Missouri Support Group Calendar

Illinois Support Group Calendar
Our support groups meet once a month or as noted. Support group day and time may change periodically. For current updates on 
support groups and exercise classes, check our website, www.stlapda.org, or call the APDA Information & Referral Center or the 
facilitator. 

CITY COUNTY MEETING SITE DAY OF MEETING TIME LEADER(S) PHONE

Alton Madison
Senior Services Plus 
2603 N. Rodgers Ave.

2nd Tuesday 9:30 AM Kim Campbell 618.465.3298 x146

Belleville St. Clair
Southwestern Illinois College
Programs and Services for Older Persons
201 N. Church St.

2nd Monday 1:30 PM
Jodi Gardner, MSW, 
LCSW

618.234.4410 
x7031

Carbondale Jackson
Southern IL Healthcare Headquarters University 
Mall

1st Wednesday 1:00 PM Bill Hamilton, MD 618.549.7507

Centralia Washington
Heritage Woods of Centralia
2049 E. McCord St.

2nd Tuesday 2:00 PM
Betty Evans
Helena Quaid

618.533.0224
618.493.6064

Champaign Champaign
Savoy United Methodist Church
3002 W. Old Church Road

Every Monday 10:00 AM
Charles Rohn
Chuck Arbuckle

217.549.6167
217.586.3100

Decatur Macon
Westminster Presbyterian Church
1360 West Main Street

3rd Thursday 1:30 PM John Kileen 217.620.8702

Glen Carbon Madison
The Senior Community Center
157 N. Main St.

3rd Wednesday 10:30 AM
Nancy Goodson
Mary DeLong
Rich Rogier

618.670.7707

618.288.3297

Greenville Bond
Bond County Sr. Center 
1001 E. Harris Ave.

4th Monday   10:30 AM Anna Oestreich 618.664.1465

Greenville Bond
Bond County Sr. Center 
Baumberger Comm. Rm.
CAREGIVERS ONLY

4th Friday   1:00 PM Anna Oestreich 618.664.1465

Jacksonville Morgan
Passavant Area Hospital
1600 W. Walnut–Meeting Room 2

1st Wednesday
March-December

6:00 PM Karen Ladd 217.377.4973

Mattoon Coles
First General Baptist Church
708 S. 9th St.

Last Tuesday 1:30 PM Roy and Kay Johnson 217.268.4428

McLeansboro Hamilton
Heritage Woods – Fox Meadows
605 S. Marshall Ave., Dining Room

1st Wednesday 1:00 PM Paula K. Mason 618.643.3868

Springfield Sangamon
St. John’s Rehab. @ Fit Club South 
3631 S. 6th. Street #C

3rd Sunday 
Odd numbered months: 
1,3,5,7,9,11

2:00 PM Kelly Neumann, PT 217.483.4300

Quincy Adams
Quincy Public Library
526 Jersey St.

1st or 2nd Saturday-
Please contact leader

10:30 AM Terri and Dave May 217.224.7027

CITY COUNTY MEETING SITE DAY OF MEETING TIME LEADER(S) PHONE

Springfield* Greene

Parkinson’s Senior Support Group
Cox Medical Center
1423 N Jefferson Ave
Meyer Center Conference Room C

Last Wednesday 2:30 PM 417.269.3616

St. Peters St. Charles
Spencer Road Library
427 Spencer Rd., Room 259

1st Tuesday 1:00 PM
Sherrie Rieves 
Ann Groomes, RN

636.926.3722

Ste. Genevieve Ste. Genevieve
Ste. Genevieve County Mem. Hospital
Education Conf. Room, Hwy. 61 & 32

2nd Wednesday 10:00 AM Jean Griffard, RN 573.543.2162

Trenton Grundy
Royal Inn
1410 E. 9th Street

1st Thursday 10:00 AM
Novy & Mary Ellen Foland
Gloria Koon

660.357.2283 
660.485.6558

Washington Franklin
Washington Public Library
410 Lafayette Avenue

2nd Monday 6:30 PM Carol Weber 314.713.4820

Webster Groves St. Louis
Bethesda Institute
8175 Big Bend Blvd., Suite 210

Last Friday 10:30 AM Laurel Willis, MSG 314.373.7036

Webster Groves St. Louis
Laclede Groves
723 S. Laclede Station Rd.

3rd Wednesday 3:00 PM Shawn Riley 314.446.2452

14
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CITY COUNTY MEETING SITE DAY OF MEETING TIME LEADER(S) PHONE

Clayton St. Louis
The Center of Clayton
 50 Gay Ave., Mind/Body Room

Wednesday & Friday 2:00 PM Mike Scheller, PTA 314.289.4202

Chesterfield St. Louis
St. Luke’s Deslodge Outpatient Center
121 St. Luke’s Center Drive
Conference Rooms 1 & 2

Monday 10:00 AM  Sarah Farnell, OT 314.205.6934

Chesterfield St. Louis
Friendship Village 15201 Olive Blvd. 
Friendship Hall-Door #5

Tuesday 1:30 PM Hannah Forsythe 636.733.0180 x7719

Chesterfield St. Louis
Parkinson Resource Center
1415 Elbridge Payne, Ste. 150

Monday

1:30-2:15 PM 
Seated Class
2:30-3:30 PM 
Standing Class

Tricia Creel, DPT 636.778.3377

Chesterfield St. Louis
Tai Chi
Parkinson Resource Center
1415 Elbridge Payne, Suite 150

Wednesday

Thursday

Friday

Intermediate- 
10:00 AM
Advanced- 
12:30 PM
Beginning- 
11:30 AM

Craig Miller 636.778.3377

Chesterfield St. Louis

Yoga/Meditation
Maryville University
Walker Hall, Room 132
Reservations Required

Every Thursday
Session Beginning 
Feb. 25

12:00 PM Pradip Ghosh, PT, Phd 636.778.3377

Florissant St. Louis
Garden Villas North
4505 Parker Rd.

Tuesday 10:00 AM Nancy Robb 314.355.6100

Joplin Jasper
Mercy Hospital
100 Mercy Way
Conference Room

Monday 2:15 PM Nancy Dunaway 417.781.2727

Kirkwood St. Louis
RehabCare
439 S. Kirkwood Rd., Ste.200
Park in rear

Thursday 1:00 PM Hannah Forsythe 314.822.6825

Ladue St. Louis

Tremble Clefs Singing 
Salem United Methodist  
1200 S. Lindbergh Blvd.  
Lower Level Choir Room

Saturday 1:30 PM Linda McNair, MT-BC 636.778.3377

South St. Louis 
County

St. Louis
Garden Villas South
13457 Tesson Ferry Rd.

Monday 11:30 AM Mike Scheller, PTA 314.289.4202

St. Peters St. Charles
Barnes-Jewish St. Peters Hospital  
Healthwise Center, 6 Jungermann Circle

Tuesday 11:00 AM Holly Evans, COTA 636.916.9650

St. Peters St. Charles
Aquatic Exercise
St. Charles YMCA
3900 Shady Springs Ln.

Spring Session
April 4 - June 10
Summer Session
July 5 - Sept 12

2:00 PM
Thursdays

Brenda Neumann
636.896.0999  
x21

Greenville, IL Bond
Bond County Sr. Center 
1001 E. Harris Ave.

Wednesday 10:30 AM Anna Oestreich 618.664.1465

Exercise Classes
The APDA now offers 17 exercise classes that meet weekly. Exercise is essential to managing Parkinson symptoms and slowing 
the progression of the disease. Our patient services funding comes from donations and is limited, so we encourage those who 
wish to attend multiple classes to make a $5 per week donation. This minimal donation helps us defray the cost of the classes 
which run around $10 per person to cover the instructors’ salaries, room rentals, and equipment. This donation request is on an 
honor system, and we don’t turn anyone away from attending as many classes as they choose. To make a donation for exercise 

classes, use the envelope in your newsletter and note that it is for exercise class. Many people choose to pay quarterly to reduce the number of checks 
they write each month. Any amount you can contribute is used exclusively for our patient services to keep these programs free or at little cost to our 
community. 

Our exercise classes meet once a week or otherwise as noted.  Attend one class per week at no charge, or for $20/month attend as many classes as 
you want. No RSVPs are required. Check our website, www.stlapda.org, or call to find out any changes since publication.

*denotes non-affiliated APDA support group
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Help us manage our expenses by  

letting us know when you move, if you 

want to be removed from the mailing list 

or if you’d rather receive an electronic  

version. Just call 636.778.3377 or  

email info@stlapda.org to let  

us know! Thank you in advance for  

helping us spend our resources wisely!

Check out our Facebook page
at www.facebook.com/
APDAGreaterStLouisChapter

Remember to use your eScrip card every time 

you check out at Schnucks grocery stores and 

earn dollars for APDA Greater St. Louis Chapter!

 
 
 
 
 
 

May 16, 2016  :::   
18th Annual APDA 
Memorial Golf 
Tournament 
honoring Jack Buck 
at Algonquin Golf 
Club.  Reservations 
are required for 
golf and dinner-

only option.  Space is limited.  Contact us 
at 636.778.3377 to secure your spot.  John 
Mozeliak, GM St. Louis Cardinals, will be 
the Honorary Chair, and Tom Ackerman, 
Sports Director at KMOX Radio, will be the 
emcee. 

August 20, 2016  :::  Hull of a Race, Hull 
IL  August 20 will mark the 11th year for 
this annual event, which began under the 
direction of Quincy, IL, APDA Parkinson 
Support Group facilitator Lori and 
continues as a tribute to Marilyn White, 

beloved former 
teacher who 
has Parkinson 
disease. Both 

5k and 10k race courses 
are certified and professionally timed.   
The race is followed by the Hull Picnic & 
Chicken Dinner.  You can register online, 
by mail or the morning of the race.  Pre-
registration is preferred.  Registration 
opens at 7 a.m. on race day.  Visit the 
website, www.hullofarace.com for more 

details. 

September 20-23, 
2016  :::  4th World 
Parkinson Congress in 
Portland Oregon

Join others from St. Louis in Portland, 
Oregon, for the 4th World Parkinson 
Congress (WPC). The WPC is held every 
three years and provides an international 
forum for learning about and discussing 
the latest scientific discoveries, medical 
practices and initiatives related to 
Parkinson disease.  To learn more or to 
register, go to www.WorldPDCoalition.org. 

October 20, 2016  
Author Jon Palfreman 
joins us at a reception, 
lecture and book 
signing.  Details on 
this fall fundraiser to 
follow.

November 6, 2016  :::  
Doctor in the House.  
Dr. Joel Perlmutter 

answers questions about Parkinson 
disease as well as highlighting some of 
the year’s exciting 
developments and 
findings in our hunt 
for causes and a 
cure.  Our fall PEP 
meeting is sponsored 
by the JCA Charitable 
Foundation and 
will be held at 
Congregation B’Nai 
Amoona.
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